
Plainview Public Schools Board of Education Meeting
Monday, December 12, 2016

The regular monthly meeting of the Board of Education of District 5 of Plainview, NE, was called to order at 5:30 p.m. in the secondary media center by Bob Green, president, on Monday, December 12, 2016.  Sauser            moved, Peterson seconded, to declare an open meeting. Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous. Motion carried. The rules for open meetings were posted at the back of the room. Roll call was answered by Green, Mike Scott, Vicki Peterson, Jason Ashburn and Mike Sauser.  Absent:  Steve Mosel.  Ashburn moved, Scott seconded to amend the agenda to add on two action items:  Dr. Arlt’s contract for the 2017-2018 school year and acceptance of the report from Cline-Williams, Attorneys at Law.

Board member Mosel arrived at 5:45 p.m. 
CONSENT ITEMS

Consent items included the minutes of the November 14, 2016 regular meeting, the financial reports, and the December claims. The financial report (with last month’s figures in parentheses) showed a balance of $481,956.61 ($774,461.19) in the General Fund. CDs total $1,000,000.00 (1,000,000.00), Special Building Fund $687,805.91 ($686,105.38), Petty Cash $2,484.59 ($2,470.99), Activity Account $81,364.63 ($68,523.27), Lunch Account $13,571.17 ($15,234.32), Employee Benefit Fund $51,135.55 ($51,133.45), Depreciation Fund $527,840.91 ($606,694.50), Payroll Account $1,413.59 ($1,278.89), Custodial/Section 125 Account $19,745.82 ($19,841.48). Total assets were $2,737,205.21 compared to $3,114,568.04 a month ago and $2,830,021.51 a year ago. November receipts totaled $141,293.74. That compares to $460,722.33 in October. Disbursements totaled $433,798.32 including $111,175.43 for claims and $322,622.89 for payroll. Building Fund receipts totaled $1,700.53. There were no Building Fund expenditures. Claims to the General Fund totaled $130,113.57.  Peterson moved, Sauser seconded, to approve the consent items.  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous. Motion carried.  
Estimate on the repairs to the school bus are $21,000.  It was decided to have Cornhusker International in Norfolk fix the bus and payment will be made from the Depreciation Account.
PUBLIC COMMENT PERIOD


Chairman Green read a statement, setting the parameters on what is allowed in the public comment period and also reminded those involved of a five-minute time limit.  There were no public comments.
BUILDING AND GROUNDS COMMITTEE REPORT

The Building and Grounds Committee (M. Sauser, J. Ashburn, M. Scott) met for the first time with the Facility Planning Committee on December 7.  The committee members toured the 1920 building at the school and took notes on items needing attention.  The committee will meet the first Wednesday of every month at 7:00 p.m.
ACTION ON BOARD POLICY 509.03 (STUDENT AND STAFF MEMORIALS) – FIRST READING

Dr. Arlt recommended a policy on how the school district will deal with student and staff memorial requests.  A reading on this Board Policy occurred last month, however page two was missing from the original reading.  Sauser moved, Scott seconded, to approve on first reading Board Policy 509.03 (Student and Staff Memorials).  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.
ACTION ON BOARD POLICY 904.02 (LEASE, SALE OR DISPOSAL OF SCHOOL DISTRICT PROPERTY)

Board Policy 904.02 (Lease, Sale or Disposal of School District Property) authorizes a two thirds vote of the Board of Education in consultation with the Superintendent to sell district property.  It also provides authority and guidelines on how to raze a building if necessary.  Peterson moved, Sauser seconded, to approve on first reading Board Policy 904.02 (Lease, Sale or Disposal of School District Property).  Upon roll call, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.

ACTION ON BOARD POLICY 611.01 (STUDENT PROGRESS REPORTS)

Board Policy 611.01 (Student Progress Reports) authorizes the district to provide a student progress report at the end of each grading period.   Students who are doing poorly, and their parents, shall be notified prior to the end of the semester in order to have an opportunity to improve their grade.  Mosel moved, Peterson seconded, to approve the revision to Policy 611.01 (Student Progress Reports).  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.
ACTION ON BOARD POLICY 606.06 (INTERNET SAFETY AND ACCEPTABLE USE)

Board Policy 606.06 (Internet Safety and Acceptable Use) deals with acceptable use of computers, technology and the internet.  The change adds terminology stating technology resources of the district shall not be used for personal use unless the user has entered into an agreement with the district that makes such use compliant with the law.  It further states the district will obtain verifiable parental consent prior to allowing third parties to collect personal information online from students in compliance with the Children’s Online Privacy Protection Act.   Sauser moved, Scott seconded, to approve the revision to Policy 606.06 (Internet Safety and Acceptable Use).  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.
ACTION ON BOARD POLICY 502.02 (NONRESIDENT STUDENTS)

The proposed changes to Board Policy 502.02 (Nonresident Students) provides specific standards for acceptance and rejection of applications for an option enrollment.  Ashburn moved, Sauser seconded, to approve the revision to Policy 502.02 (Nonresident Students/Option Enrollment).  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.
ACTION ON KLOWN KASH TO EACH DISTRICT STAFF MEMBER FOR CHRISTMAS

The Board of Education discussed giving $10.00 in Klown Kash to each district staff member for Christmas. Sauser moved, Mosel seconded, to give $10.00 in Klown Kash to all district staff members.  This will be included in the negotiated agreement for next year, and will reflect that part of the teacher’s compensation package to include a nominal Christmas gift.  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.
ACTIVITIES DIRECTOR REPORT


Activities Director Cory Friedrich was absent.  Dr. Arlt gave winter sports participation numbers.  
PRINCIPAL’S REPORT


Semester testing is December 21-22.  Attended two ACT workshops for state testing and all juniors will test April 19, 2017.  The junior ASVAB tests scored well above the average.  Seven students attended the NCA Sportsmanship Summit in Fremont.  Six students attended UNL Math Day, with Micah Williams scoring approximately 100 out of 2000 students testing.  FFA contest was held December 2, and six students qualified for state competition in April.  One-Acts placed 5th at Districts.  Austin Choat and Trynity Sauser received outstanding actor and actress awards at districts.   Elementary Christmas program is December 12 and the Secondary is December 19th.  December 23-27 is the NSAA moratorium.  A big Pirate thank you to the parents for assisting with driving students home after the bus broke down in Winside.   Principal Novicki addressed several comments that were made at the last Board meeting in her absence.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT


President Green gave an overview on the proper steps on handling complaints.  Questions/complaints need to be taken to the level of teacher/coach first, followed by Principal and lastly Superintendent.  Only comments can be made during Public Comments.  No question and answer sessions.
SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT

Love Signs will begin work on restoring the existing cabinet for the digital sign.  Currently, there is $10,335 in donations.  Athletic record boards are needed for the Pirate gym.  Cost is $751/each.  No attendance yet with the community quarterly coffee but will still offer for third and fourth quarter.  S.A.V.E. training for kids occurred on December 9.  This is a follow-up from beginning of year training for staff on violent intruder response.  Attended NASB State Education Conference and several meetings out of the district.  

Board member Sauser suggested every board member receive a school district email and send/receive text messaging through public messages for any correspondence relating to school activities.  

At 6:45 p.m., Mosel moved, Scott seconded, that the Board of Education go into closed session for the purposes of reviewing investigative proceedings regarding allegations under Board of Education Policy No. 404.06, and evaluation of the job performance of a person when necessary to prevent needless injury to the reputation of a person and if such person has not requested a public meeting, and for the protection of the public interest.
At 8:10 p.m., the Board came out of closed session.

Sauser moved, Scott seconded, to raise the Superintendent’s salary to $124,200.00 for the 2017-2018 school year.  The District shall provide Superintendent with fully paid family health and dental insurance or 60% cash-in-lieu if the Superintendent does not take the district insurance.  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.


Peterson moved, Ashburn seconded to accept the report from Cline Williams Law Firm regarding a personnel complaint against a staff member.  Upon roll call vote, the ayes were unanimous.  Motion carried.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.
----------

I, the undersigned, the duly appointed recording secretary of the Board of Education of District 5, Plainview, NE, hereby certify that the attached and foregoing minutes are a true and correct copy of the regular meeting of the Board of Education of District 5 of Plainview, NE, held in open session on the 12th day of December, 2016, which meeting was preceded by public notice published in The Plainview News. 

Kelly Pendergast, Recording Secretary


